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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of July 14, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Hunter


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson, Assistant to the City Manager Smith
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Kerwin moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of June 9, 2005


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Lentz and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of miscellaneous materials not related to items on the agenda.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  8 Thomas Avenue; Habitat Conservation Plan Compliance HCP-1-05, Determination of Consistency with the Agreement with Respect to the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan and the Section 10(a) Permit for Proposed Single-Family Residence; Variance V-4-05, Variance to Allow 8-ft. Rear (East) Setback for House, 7.5-ft. Rear Setback for Eaves, and 5-ft. Rear Setback for Deck; and Grading Permit EX-1-05, Planning Commission Review of Grading Permit to Lower Existing Pad by 3 feet in Elevation; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Senior Planner Tune said that staff is working with the applicant and interested community members to revise the project, and he recommended continuing the matter to the July 28 meeting.  He suggested that the Commission open the public hearing, take comments, and then continue the matter.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the public.  There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.


Commissioner Kerwin observed that the meeting packet contains a letter from the U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service requesting that the City impose a new formula to calculate the annual assessment not specified in the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan.  Commissioner Kerwin advised that applying that formula would violate the HCP, so the City should not take that course of action.


Commissioner Kerwin noted that determining whether this application complies with the HCP is difficult because the application keeps changing.  He recommended not bringing it back until the actual proposal is defined.  


Commissioner Jameel pointed out there are two distinct issues: compliance with the HCP and the permit for the single-family residence.  He suggested dealing with the compliance issue first.  


Senior Planner Tune clarified that the project’s environmental status under CEQA is also before the Commission, in addition to the project’s compliance with the HCP.  As a result of the Initial Study, there were public comments about the potential environmental impacts of the project, and in response, the applicant has since revised the proposal to lower the elevation of the site.  The process of discussing those revisions led to development of three different versions of the project that are now being considered.  Senior Planner Tune acknowledged that there could be yet a fourth version developed in the future.  He added that the Commission can continue the matter again if it is not ready for action by July 28.


Community Development Director Prince advised that it is not unusual for applicants to respond to staff reports and public input by revising a project during the application process.  He noted this interaction often results in projects that are better for everyone.  Even though the project may not be ready in two weeks, staff would prefer to leave open the option of considering the item at the next meeting.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to continue this matter to the July 28, 2005, meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  20-38 Plumas Street; Design Permit DP-2-05, Use Permit UP-4-05 & Variance V-2-05, Dwelling Group of 2-unit and 3-unit Buildings with Variances for Front Porch/Eaves Setback, Building/Eaves Rear Setback, Rear Façade Articulation and Outdoor Common Area as Incentives for Affordable Housing; George Knight, Peninsula Habitat for Humanity, applicant; Brisbane Redevelopment Agency, owner; APN 007-223-020 & -030


Senior Planner Tune said Habitat for Humanity is proposing to build five units in two buildings on property owned by the Redevelopment Agency on Plumas Street.  All units will be developed as condominiums affordable to very-low-income households.  One single-story unit will be designed to be accessible to persons with disabilities; the other units would be two stories, with the garage occupying the lower level.  Senior Planner Tune noted the proposed development fits the scale of the surrounding area, and appropriate landscaping, architectural materials and detailing are included.  The units will share a parking court, and each unit will have two parking spaces.


Senior Planner Tune said staff recommends that the applicant work with the City Engineer to investigate permeable paving alternatives and better delineation of pedestrian access to the rear units from the driveway.


Senior Planner Tune noted state law provides that projects of five or more units with at least 11 percent affordable to very-low-income households are entitled to a 35 percent density bonus and three modifications of code requirements to reduce costs.  In this case, a 35 percent density bonus would allow a 9-unit project to be built on this site.  Instead, the applicant is requesting a number of zoning modifications to make the development more economically feasible.  These modifications include porches extending into front setbacks, buildings extending in rear setbacks, and less than the required average for outdoor common area per unit.  Staff believes these modifications will reduce the cost of the project and improve the usability of the units.  Accordingly, staff recommends conditional approval, as detailed in the staff report.


Chairman Lentz asked about the process of determining eligibility for the affordable units.  Commissioner Hawawini requested an overview of the developer’s plans and schedule.  Senior Planner Tune suggested saving those questions for the applicant.  

Chairman Lentz observed that photovoltaic panels are recommended only for the south-facing side of the roof.  


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant.


Ed Hayes, Peninsula Habitat for Humanity, explained that Habitat for Humanity is an international nonprofit organization that builds houses for very-low-income families, typically households earning only 30 to 50 percent of median income.   Habitat will be finishing its 200,000th house this year; Peninsula Habitat for Humanity plans to finish its 100th house in the Bay Area.


Mr. Hayes said Habitat for Humanity partners with cities to keep housing as affordable as possible.  Cities typically donate land in exchange for 45-year price restrictions on the housing built.  Mr. Hayes said eligible families must meet the income requirements, live or work full-time in Brisbane, and be willing to provide 500 hours of sweat equity.  Owners will receive training in maintenance, financial management, and running a homeowners association.


Commissioner Hawawini asked how long Peninsula Habitat for Humanity’s involvement will continue.  Mr. Hayes responded that Habitat will act as mortgage-holder, providing 0 percent interest loans to homeowners, so Habitat will be involved on a long-term basis.  He said the project’s CC&R’s will specify maintenance requirements, and deed restrictions on prices will be recorded.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about typical price ranges.  Mr. Hayes said Habitat is looking at a range of about $210,000 to $225,000 for two-bedroom units and $250,000 or so for three-bedroom units.  He explained that each owner’s 500 hours of sweat equity becomes the down payment, and the remaining amount is funded with a combination of city, county, and federal funds, and the mortgage.  


Mr. Hayes said Habitat will conduct an extensive advertising campaign to notify people in Brisbane about the availability of the units.  After that, there will be a public informational meeting.  Eligible applicants will go through a screening and interviewing process that will result in a pool of qualified candidates, and a lottery will be held to select the owners.


Commissioner Hawawini asked Mr. Hayes to review some of the basic criteria.  Mr. Hayes said the primary wage-earner must be a U.S. citizen, undergo a criminal background check, have no record of felonies, have proper debt-to-income ratios, and provide detailed financial information.


Commissioner Jameel asked if owners are prohibited from selling for a certain number of years.  Mr. Ames responded that Peninsula Habitat for Humanity retains first right of refusal when a house is sold, and the price would be the original price plus up to 3 percent appreciation per year, or the percentage increase in median income for the county, whichever is less.  Habitat would resell the house to a qualified very-low-income family.  


Mr. Ames said that if Habitat declines to purchase the house, the City would have the next right of refusal.  If the City declined, the owner could sell, but only to an eligible buyer, and the price restriction would be renewed for an additional 45-year term.


Commissioner Jameel asked what would happen if home prices went down.  Mr. Ames stated that fluctuations in the real estate market would not affect this project, because the original formula and buy-back price are specified in the deed restriction.  He noted the seller would probably not get any amount for appreciation, if house prices went down.  Mr. Ames pointed out there is little risk of a problem because the two-bedroom units will be priced at approximately half of their current market value.


Commissioner Jameel commended Habitat for Humanity for taking on this project for such a worthy cause.  Mr. Ames acknowledged that assistance from the City was a vital component of the partnership.


Commissioner Jameel asked about incorporation of green building and sustainability features.  Mr. Ames said that besides photovoltaic panels, the project is designed to be energy-efficient and low-maintenance.  He added that Habitat, in working closely with San Mateo County, has become aware of its green building program.


Commissioner Hawawini asked what happens if owners default on their mortgages.  Mr. Ames said nonpayment of mortgage or homeowners dues would qualify as a default, and a default/foreclosure procedure is available.


Commissioner Kerwin commented that the best way to reach people in town would be through the Chamber of Commerce’s Luminary publication.  He encouraged Mr. Ames to submit announcements as soon as possible.


Chairman Lentz asked about the sweat equity and debt-to-income requirements.  Mr. Ames explained how families arrange to provide the labor component.  He said he did not handle financial screening but could provide more details about those criteria after the meeting.


Chairman Lentz asked if interest in the houses could be inherited.  Mr. Ames responded that the death of an owner would be viewed as a sale transaction, so heirs would receive the appreciation value allowed, but not the house.


Mr. Ames introduced David Crabbe, project architect, and invited him to talk about the building designs, colors, and materials.  Mr. Crabbe provided samples of the exterior siding material.  He said the project has many features on the County’s green building checklist, including use of the infill site itself, a townhouse design to minimize the building footprint and consolidate utilities, orientation for natural ventilation and sunlight, roof overhangs, preservation of two large trees on the site, drought-resistant plants, waste management, recycling of construction debris, and minimal maintenance.  He pointed out that energy-intensive construction materials have been avoided, and the house will be constructed of recycled materials with engineered framing and trusses, with a composition shingle roof rated for 30 years   Energy-conserving interior features include double-paned vinyl windows, fluorescent lighting, Energy Star appliances, a heat barrier under the roof, R38 insulation, radiant heating, and insulated heat pipes and ducts. Mr. Crabbe expressed willingness to work with staff to research permeable pavement options.


Mr. Crabbe discussed the installation of photovoltaic panels on the roofs.  He explained that solar units work best on south-facing roofs.  Chairman Lentz asked about the costs of the solar energy system.  Mr. Ames said there are various rebate and incentive programs to offset the estimated $115,000 total cost for seven panels.  He noted installation costs can be reduced with volunteer labor, and the state has a 40 percent rebate program.


Mr. Crabbe noted water conservation features include low-flow toilets and reduced-flow faucets and showerheads.  To enhance indoor air quality, interior finishes, paint, and contents will be of low-emission materials.  Each unit will have ample venting, and interior sheetrock will further prevent off-gassing from construction materials.  Mr. Crabbe estimated that overall, the project would probably be considered 60 to 70 percent “green.”

Commissioner Jameel noted use of recirculating pumps can save hot water and reduce energy costs.  Mr. Crabbe explained that the plumbing for utilities is in a centralized area, so efficiency has been gained that way instead.  He noted recirculating pumps and instant water heaters would probably not produce significant benefits.  Commissioner Jameel encouraged the applicant to consider those alternatives.  Mr. Ames and Mr. Crabbe expressed willingness to look at those options.


Commissioner Jameel asked about fire protection measures.  Mr. Crabbe responded that walls between units are required by code to be one-hour fire-rated.  He said the party wall is made of two layers of sheetrock, a 2-by-4 stud with insulation, a space, a stud, and then two more layers of sheetrock.  He added that the exterior would burn faster than the interior.


Commissioner Jameel noted it might be better to provide triple-panel windows to minimize noise impacts.  Mr. Crabbe said the noise level of San Bruno Avenue was measured between 60 and 65 decibels, and the noise level inside the house has to be reduced to 45.  He added that he did not see any problem in that area.


Commissioner Jameel recommended considering use of gray water for landscaping.  He asked about potential traffic impacts.  Mr. Crabbe said no official traffic study was conducted.  He added that plenty of parking is available both on the site and along the street, and traffic in that area was not identified as a concern.  Commissioner Jameel suggested conducting a more detailed traffic study.  He recommended making sure children can play safely in the area.  Commissioner Jameel noted it might be prudent to install a gate rather than leaving the driveway open.


Community Development Director Prince advised that this project is exempt from CEQA, and no significant environmental issues are anticipated.


Chairman Lentz said he understood oleander was a poisonous plant.  Mr. Crabbe stated that non-toxic/non-invasive substitutes will be found for oleander, coffee berry and cotoneaster.  


Chairman Lentz commented that the front entrances to the units look alike, and he asked about ways of making more distinction.  Mr. Crabbe explained that the porches, shutters, walls and siding materials will be of different shapes and colors.  


Commissioner Jameel observed that small modifications like changing the garages and entry areas can provide much more visual variety.  Mr. Crabbe invited Commissioners to tour other Habitat projects to see the variation.  


Commissioner Hawawini said his primary aesthetic concern was avoiding the appearance of low-income housing.  He advocated designing the buildings to look like other houses in the neighborhood.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the homeowners association would have restrictions on common area landscaping and maintenance standards.  Mr. Ames replied that there will be restrictions on exterior modifications and changes to common areas.


Chairman Lentz asked Assistant to the City Manager Smith to explain the funding sources for the project.  Mr. Smith stated that the Redevelopment Agency is conveying two parcels of land and providing up to $350,000 in construction financing; that amount will be rolled over into silent mortgages on individual units that will secure the affordability restrictions.  Tax increment revenues from the Redevelopment Area go into a fund to pay for low- and moderate-income housing in Brisbane, and those monies pay for construction financing and the City’s first-time homebuyer program.  He noted the City Council asked about the option of the solar energy system, and that component can be included in the construction loan if the City Council decides to include it.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.


Diana Sosa, 161 San Bruno Avenue, expressed concerns about losing any street parking spaces.  She noted the proposed development of the old gas station property may result in overflow parking becoming a problem in the future.  She suggested that the City consider a residential parking permit system.


Ms. Sosa questioned the Redevelopment Agency funding process and asked if the City would receive any kind of credit for donating the lots for the projects.  Commissioner Kerwin observed that the City owned the property in question for many years, and it was sold to the Redevelopment Agency in exchange for housing set-aside funds.  Mr. Smith added that the Redevelopment Agency paid the fair market value at the time.


Ms. Sosa said her final concern had to do with eligibility and selection of unit owners.  She asked if only the primary wage-earner in the household had to undergo a background check.  Mr. Ames said he believed those named on the title would have to have background checks.


Chairman Lentz encouraged Ms. Sosa to bring her suggestion about a residential parking permit system to the City Council.


Commissioner Kerwin noted the City did an extensive study of parking regulations a few years ago, and the Planning Commission developed a series of recommendations that were forwarded to the City Council, but no action has been taken.  He said the Planning Commission often grants exceptions to the existing parking requirements, because reasonable alternatives are proposed.  He added that it would be helpful to have more guidance in the form of a Citywide ordinance. 


There were no other members of the public who wished to speak on this matter.  Commissioner Hawawini moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.


Chairman Lentz expressed his appreciation to Habitat for Humanity for undertaking this affordable housing project.  Commissioners thanked Mr. Ames, Mr. Crabbe, and the others involved in the project.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to conditionally approve the application, as recommended by staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  13 Glen Parkway & 720 San Bruno Avenue; General Plan Amendment GPA-1-05, Use Permit UP-5-05 & Variance V-3-05; Mitigated Negative Declaration for Two Single-Family Residences Requiring General Plan Amendment to Eliminate “Public Facilities & Parks” Designation, Variances to Allow Two Building Sites Less Than 5,000 Sq. Ft. in Area and 100 Ft. Deep, to Allow Houses (Including Porches, Carports, and Eaves) to Extend into Required Front and/or Rear Setbacks, and to Allow One House to Exceed 20-ft. Height Limit within Front 15 Ft. of Site, and Use Permit to Accept Uncovered Parking in Lieu of Covered Parking; George Knight, Peninsula Habitat for Humanity, applicant; Brisbane Redevelopment Agency, owner; APN 007-461-060


Senior Planner Tune said Habitat for Humanity is proposing to build two houses for very-low-income households on the site of the old fire station.  The project requires a General Plan Amendment to change the “Public Facilities & Parks” designation, a number of Variances, and a Use Permit to modify the parking requirement.  He noted there is no categorical CEQA exemption for this kind of project, so an Initial Study of potential environmental impacts was prepared.  Senior Planner Tune advised that three potential impacts were identified, for which the applicant has agreed to incorporate appropriate mitigation measures regarding archeological resources, a geotechnical study and an acoustical analysis.


Senior Planner Tune recommended opening the public hearing for comments on the proposed Mitigated Negative Declaration.  He said written comments may be submitted by July 21, 2005, and the Planning Commission will consider adopting the Mitigated Negative Declaration at a subsequent public hearing.  


Commissioner Jameel said he was surprised there was no mention of hazardous materials, given the past use of the site as a fire station.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the City did demolition work in compliance with state requirements at the time, and the County has no record of fuel storage tanks at the site.


Assistant to the City Manager Smith added that the City will confirm the absence of hazardous materials prior to transfer of the property.


David Crabbe drew attention to the third mitigation measure, calling for a professionally prepared acoustical analysis report.  He said Habitat’s acoustical consultant advises that Title 24 does not apply to single-family houses, so that mitigation measure may need to be modified accordingly.  He offered to work with staff to address this issue.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing, but there were no members of the audience who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.


At 9:25 p.m., the Planning Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Lentz reconvened the meeting at 9:35 p.m.


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  100 West Hill Drive; Design Permit DP-3-05 and Use Permit UP-9-05; Mitigated Negative Declaration for 13,972 Sq. Ft. Warehouse Addition; Tyniese Meredith of Ware Malcomb, applicant; Aaron Kim for Ashford Kelton I LLC, owner; APN 005-300-090


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant proposes to build an approximately 14,000-square-foot warehouse addition to the existing building occupied by Louis Raphael, clothing wholesaler, at the corner of West Hill Drive and West Hill Place.  He reported that an Initial Study identified a number of potential environment impacts, and the applicant has agreed to incorporate several mitigation measures to address night glare, construction dust, invasive plants, and the possibility of discovering prehistoric resources or human remains during construction.  


Senior Planner Tune recommended opening the public hearing to take comments on the proposed Mitigated Negative Declaration.  He said the deadline for written comments is July 21, 2005, and the Planning Commission will consider adopting the Mitigated Negative Declaration at the next public hearing.


Chairman Lentz asked if there were any problems with the brightness of the existing lights.  Senior Planner Tune said the City has received no complaints about this particular site, and the building is shielded by eucalyptus trees and the slope itself from the houses on the Northeast Ridge.  He explained that the proposed condition is a standard City requirement for all new developments because of general concerns about night sky glare. 


Commissioner Hawawini commented that there is a balance between light and security.  Senior Planner Tune advised that controlling the direction of light can provide complete coverage for security purposes without impacting adjacent properties.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments.  


Colette Piro of Louis Raphael described the exterior lighting system.  


Chairman Lentz encouraged the applicant to consider solar lighting.


Commissioner Jameel recommended using the San Mateo County green building checklist.


Commissioner Kerwin noted the Planning Commission has recommended solar energy systems for residential uses; he questioned the practicality of that requirement for a warehouse addition.  


Chairman Lentz observed that the flat roof and building orientation might be appropriate for solar panels.  He encouraged the applicant to look at ways of reducing energy use.  


Commissioner Jameel agreed the applicant should consider green building and sustainability features.  He noted incorporating even a few elements would help reduce energy use.


Chairman Lentz said he expected the City will eventually adopt a green building ordinance, but participation would be voluntary until then.  Commissioner Jameel recommended doing as much as possible to encourage people to conserve energy.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the applicant had any comments on these issues.  Community Development Director Prince reminded the Commission that comments at this meeting should address only the Mitigated Negative Declaration.


Aaron Kim of Louis Raphael said his family has occupied the building for many years.  He noted the company supplies pants for about 40 major retailers and private labels in the U.S.  Mr. Kim explained that the Brisbane location manages inventory and transmits orders, but all manufacturing functions are done elsewhere.  The company employs about 35 people here and occupies two locations, including another building at 475 Valley Drive.  


Mr. Kim said the proposed 14,000-square-foot addition is warehouse space, which uses no heat or air conditioning and is lighted primarily with natural light from skylights.  Because the business operates between 8:30 a.m. and 4:30 p.m., he added, use of nighttime lighting will be very limited.  


Jim Terry, architect, Ware Malcomb Architects, stated that all exterior lighting fixtures will be screened to prevent light spillover.  He noted the project team includes people with LEED certification, so green building issues will be addressed as part of the design review process.  Mr. Terry cautioned that solar power systems might be cost-prohibitive for this kind of use, but expressed a willingness to consider energy-efficient elements.


Chairman Lentz recommended conducting an energy audit for the entire building, including the proposed addition, and then estimating the cost and potential benefits.  Mr. Terry confirmed that an energy analysis will be prepared.


Commissioner Jameel said he liked the responses from the applicant’s representatives so far.


There were no other members of the public who wished to comment on this matter.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.


Senior Planner Tune said the project will come back to the Planning Commission after the public comment period closes.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reported that the staff has been talking with Fred Kent about making a presentation on Baylands alternatives.  He said Mr. Kent worked with William White, a famous sociologist who examined urban sprawl and social impacts of urban spaces, and Mr. Kent has become an international consultant on the concept of place-making.  Director Prince noted the staff will be asking the City Council to identify possible dates in August.


Director Prince recommended that the Planning Commission plan to discuss its role in the General Plan update process and develop a work program.  He indicated that he planned to make some recommendations on the comprehensiveness of the review and the next steps that need to be taken.  Director Prince observed that the current General Plan has 915 policies and programs, far more than most cities, so some prioritization system is essential.  He said he envisioned the Planning Commission being the focus for the review and prioritization effort.


Director Prince proposed that the Planning Commission consider meeting earlier for several months to work specifically on General Plan activities before the regular meeting time. He welcomed feedback and suggestions from Commissioners.


Director Prince reminded Commissioners that future Planning Commission meetings will be televised, beginning on August 11.


Commissioner Kerwin asked if Director Prince expected to recommend reducing the number of programs and policies.  Director Prince responded that a number of items have already been completed, so they can be eliminated.  He said the current General Plan is more like a wish list, so some kind of cost-benefit analysis and prioritization of the programs would be helpful.


Commissioner Kerwin noted some people may be expecting a complete re-do of the General Plan, believing it was intended to be a 10-year document.  He expressed his opinion that the City should make sure the plan endures for as long as possible so the scope of updates can be kept reasonable.  Director Prince advised that most General Plans have a 20-year horizon.  


Director Prince said the City has to do a comprehensive review, and that process is underway.  He noted the staff is arranging to obtain GIS maps of the 13 subareas and statistics on developable parcels within each subarea.  Director Prince added that the community needs to understand that the City does not need to start from scratch, but only to update the document.  He estimated it could take as little as four or five months to complete the comprehensive review of the programs once those materials are available.  He said next steps include reviewing the development potential for each subarea, reviewing policies and programs, and conducting a community survey.


Chairman Lentz observed that people in Brisbane are very protective with respect to the rights and language they perceive as being integral to the General Plan.  Director Prince said staff plans to create a simple matrix showing the wording of each policy and program to facilitate identification of which items should be retained, which need to be revised, and which can be eliminated.


Commissioner Jameel agreed with Chairman Lentz that people are likely to be concerned about eliminating anything. 


Commissioner Kerwin emphasized the importance of identifying goals and programs that can actually be achieved during the time period covered by the General Plan.  Director Prince observed that a cost-benefit analysis and prioritization system could determine which items are feasible within the next ten years.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed support for the process described by Director Prince.  He noted all the meetings will be open to members of the public, and he encouraged interested citizens to participate in the discussions.


Director Prince said staff has been researching survey questionnaires used by other communities and ways of ascertaining public opinion about the most important issues facing Brisbane.  He noted the City Council recommended using the same basic questionnaire as last time so differences in responses can be analyzed, but some additional helpful questions to assist with prioritization might be added.  Director Prince added that he will be bringing a proposed questionnaire to the City Council for approval soon.


Director Prince noted the timing of the upcoming developments proposed for the Baylands, Quarry, and other areas of town is fortunate because the City will be able to use the environmental review documents provided by those developers as part of the General Plan update process.


To facilitate review of policies and programs, Commissioner Kerwin recommended starting by eliminating those that have already been completed so that the remaining workload will be more manageable.  He suggested adopting a set of ground rules to focus revisions on policies rather than semantics.  


Commissioner Kerwin noted any potential for conflict among various policies and programs should be resolved. 


Chairman Lentz proposed using some kind of rating system.


Director Prince said that at the workshops last summer, Lloyd Zola led a question-and-answer session to review the goals and determine which should be retained.  He added that the consensus was that most of the existing goals are still appropriate.  He observed that the easiest way to verify community consensus will be through the community survey.  Commissioner Kerwin recommended questioning people about the goals, noting the policies and programs would follow from those items.  Other Commissioners expressed support for the approach proposed by the staff.


Commissioner Hawawini suggested holding public meetings at the Mission Blue Center as well as the Community Center.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the status of the Baylands Specific Plan.  Community Development Director Prince said a preliminary version is expected within a week, and UPC is likely to file a revised plan by the beginning of August.  He noted the community will have input in identifying alternatives as part of the EIR process.  The staff proposes inviting Fred Kent to make a presentation on place-making before then.


Commissioner Jameel reported that he and Chairman Lentz attended the June 29 meeting of Open Space and Ecology Committee that featured a presentation from John Zinner.  He expressed his opinion that Mr. Zinner’s approach might be making development of standards more complicated than it needs to be.  Director Prince noted Mr. Zinner was asked to help develop a comprehensive sustainability program, not just a green building ordinance.


Chairman Lentz reported that the July 13 meeting of the committee was interesting because Michael Barnes and Ray Miller had different views on how Brisbane should proceed to develop a green building ordinance.  He said Councilmember Barnes proposed using an existing system like LEED, while Committee Chair Miller proposes that Brisbane create its own customized system that goes beyond LEED.  


Chairman Lentz said the Community Advisory Group (CAG) on Baylands remediation was formed last week.  He noted the first step will be to identify the toxic substances present in the ground.  He explained that the purpose of the CAG is to provide a voice for people in the community to communicate with the Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC), the primary regulatory agency.  


Director Prince noted the City’s consultant is proceeding with its own peer review of the investigation of the old landfill site, and the consultant will be submitting a report with recommendations in about a month.


Commissioners discussed the role of the CAG and members of the public in determining suitable remediation measures for the Baylands.

ADJOURNMENT


Commissioner Kerwin announced that he would be unable to attend the next meeting because of travel plans.


There being no further business, Commissioner Kerwin moved to adjourn to the next regular meeting on July 28, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel, and the meeting was adjourned at 11:15 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development



Planning Commission

